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October 27th, 2014
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development
451 7th St SW #8141, 

Washington, District of Columbia

Re: Native American Housing Assistance and Self-Determination Act of 1996: Request for Information [FR-5650-N-08]
Dear U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development:
The Housing Assistance Council respectfully submits comments to the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) in response to its request for information about data sources utilized in the funding formula for the Indian Housing Block Grant (IHBG) [FR-5650-N-08].   

The Housing Assistance Council (HAC) is a national nonprofit organization that has supported affordable housing efforts in rural areas of the United States since 1971.  HAC emphasizes local solutions, empowerment of the poor, reduced dependence, and self-help housing strategies.  With more than 40 years of experience supporting, developing, and researching affordable housing across rural America, including on Native American lands, the Housing Assistance Council is uniquely positioned to provide information on current data sources for the IHBG funding formula and the need to allow for increased options and flexibility in the types of data accepted.

IHBGs were created through the passage of the Native American Housing Assistance and Self-Determination Act (NAHASDA) in 1996. NAHASDA simplified federal housing assistance to Native American lands by reducing regulatory structures and allowing tribes to determine how best to use housing funds without federal interference. HUD requested information on whether the current data source used in determining need in the IHBG formula, the U.S. Census, should be updated or revised. HUD is considering utilizing other relevant data sources, including the American Community Survey (ACS), and requests information on how each data source might be used.

Census surveys typically undercount populations on Native American lands.
 Residents of tribal communities are often reluctant to partake in government surveys due to a variety of reasons including government mistrust which can lead to underreporting. Furthermore, tribal boundaries established by federal or relevant state governments sometimes reflect areas that are smaller than land traditionally considered to be tribal. As such, relying on data from the Census may not accurately reflect the need that exists. 


Due to changes made in 2010, the decennial Census also no longer collects information regarding important socio-economic data. These data are now collected through the ACS which uses a smaller sampler size than the Census. This allows the ACS to provide new 5-year data every year as opposed to once every ten years, however smaller sample sizes in tribal communities can impact the reliability of the data. As a result of these reliability issues, HAC recommends increasing the sample size of the ACS to increase the reliability of data collected within tribal areas. This increased sample size will ensure a more accurate representation of the socio-economic conditions within tribal lands. HAC also recommends using the ACS in conjunction with the decennial Census. In doing this, tribes can utilize both sources to more fully represent both the demographics of their region as well as highlight socio-economic conditions which often help show the housing need that exists. 
As a federal survey, the ACS faces the same risk of undercounting tribal populations as the Census, and neither the ACS nor the Census provide an in-depth means of determining housing quality on tribal lands. Substandard housing is the greatest housing challenge for many tribal communities, and due to the significant amount of substandard homes on tribal lands, many homes remain vacant and uninhabitable. As neither the ACS nor the Census adequately captures housing conditions, this can make it appear as though there are more available housing units than actually exist. Families and individuals previously living in the uninhabitable homes must often double-up with extended families. This leads to crowded households and increased housing deterioration further exacerbating the problem. Although federal surveys capture crowding, many tribal communities feel Census or ACS data do not accurately reflect the need. To address this, HAC recommends that the funding scheme for the IHBG program also allows tribal communities to compare locally collected data to federal data. Locally collected data will enable tribal communities to highlight issues they assess to be most pressing, including housing quality. This will provide better insights into housing need, leading to a more nuanced distribution of IHBG funding.
HAC is pleased to have this opportunity to provide information on data sources utilized in the IHBG funding formula. IHBGs and NAHASDA have been critical to ensuring that tribal sovereignty is maintained, however, many tribal communities still face significant housing challenges. Allowing additional data sources beyond the Census will help tribes across the country better meet the needs of their communities. Please do not hesitate to contact me if you need additional information or clarification of our comments.
Sincerely,
Moises Loza

Executive Director

� Brandert, Melanie. 2011. SD native leaders are divided on census data. The New Republic. February 22. Available on the World Wide Web: www.mitchellrepublic.com/event/contentEmail/id/50371/
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